Biological Report 87(4) September 1987

Age, Growth, and Mortality of Juvenile Atlantic Salmon in Streams: A Review



Fish and Wildlife Service

U.S. Department of the Interior

DEPITERUTION STATEMENT .

Approved for public releases Distribution Uniterited

THE CENTRAL AND THE LA LID DIELE

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Bley, Patrick W.

Age, growth, and mortality of juvenile salmon in streams.

(Biological report ; 87(4) (Sept. 1987))
Supt. of Docs. no. : I 49.89/2
1. Atlantic salmon—Age. 2. Atlantic salmon—Growth.
3. Atlantic salmon—Mortality. 4. Fishes—Age.
5. Fishes—Growth. 6. Fishes—Mortality. I. Title.
II. Series: Biological report (Washington, D.C.) ; 87-4.
QL638.S2B54 1987 597'.55 87-600356

This report may be cited as follows:

Bley, P. W. 1987. Age, growth, and mortality of juvenile Atlantic salmon in streams: a review. U.S. Fish Wildl. Serv., Biol. Rep. 87(4). 25 pp.

Biological Report 87(4) September 1987

Age, Growth, and Mortality of Juvenile Atlantic Salmon in Streams: A Review

by

Patrick W. Bley

Maine Cooperative Fish and Wildlife Research Unit 240 Nutting Hall University of Maine Orono, Maine 04469

> Project Officer Richard Gregory

Office of Information Transfer 1025 Pennock Place, Suite 212 Fort Collins, Colorado 80524

Performed for Fish and Wildlife Service U. S. Department of the Interior Washington, DC 20240

Contents

	Page
Acknowledgments	iv
Introduction	1
Life History	1
Spawning	1
Egg Development	1
Larval Development	2
Juvenile Development	2
Transformation from Parr to Smolt	4
Growth and Feeding	6
Growth	6
Growth Rate and Weight-Length Relation	9
Feeding	9
Sources of Mortality	10
Temperature	10
Dissolved Oxygen	10
pH	10
Depth and Velocity	11
Parasitism and Disease	11
Predation	12
Downstream Migration	13
Pollution	13
Density, Production, and Survival	15
References	17

Acknowledgments

I thank Al Knight and Dan Kuzmeskus, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, New Hampshire; R. K. Sweeney, Fisheries and Oceans, Nova Scotia; and Norm Dubé and Ken Beland, Maine Atlantic Sea-Run Salmon Commission, for providing unpublished data and advice. John Moring, Maine Cooperative Fish and Wildlife Research Unit, edited the report. Dan Kimball, Al Knight, and Larry Stolte, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Region 5, kindly reviewed the manuscript.

Age, Growth, and Mortality of Juvenile Atlantic Salmon in Streams: A Review

Introduction

Populations or stocks of sea-run Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) are reproductively isolated. As a result of homing, adult salmon return to spawn in the same stream in which they were reared; however, these populations maintain genetic diversity through their diverse life history. The variability in age at smoltification, length of sea life before first spawning, and possibility of multiple or precocious spawning may allow a single year class of salmon to persist in a Canadian stream for up to 10 years (Saunders and Schom 1985). Hence, the effective population size is increased and genetic variability is maintained. Environmental determinantstemperature and flow regimes, predation, and food availability-have the potential for population-specific adaption of juvenile salmon to natal streams (Riddel and Leggett 1981). The combination of genetic and environmental determinants allows for the wide diversity found in naturally occurring Atlantic salmon stocks throughout the natural range.

This report summarizes published and unpublished knowledge of the age, growth, and sources of mortality in juvenile Atlantic salmon in streams. Though not intended to be a complete life history compendium, it is a synopsis of current data on this portion of the life cycle.

Life History

Spawning

Atlantic salmon require a freshwater environment for spawning and the development of early life stages (Jones 1959). The female constructs a nest or redd, which consists of several depressions 25 to 50 cm deep in the streambed (Cutting 1966). Each depression (or "egg pit") contains eggs after the fish finish (Leim and Scott 1966). The optimum location for a spawning redd is a shallow, gravelly area at the tail of a pool where the water velocity is increasing (Peterson 1978). Other locations may include the head of a pool (Scott and Crossman 1973), the downstream end of riffles (Danie et al. 1982), or areas near upwelling of ground water (Peterson 1978). The number of eggs carried by a female ranges from 2,000 to more than 10,000, depending mainly on the size of the fish. As a rule of thumb, anadromous females produce 1.500 to 1.800 eggs per kilogram of body weight (Danie et al. 1984). The male aligns himself with the female and fertilizes the eggs as they are being deposited into each pit (Jordan and Beland 1981). Some male parr become sexually mature and take an active part in fertilizing eggs (Myers 1984). The female covers the eggs with about 10 to 25 cm of gravel (Cutting 1966), which comes from the excavation of another egg pit just upstream. This process continues until spawning is completed (Danie et al. 1984).

Spawning usually occurs at temperatures less than 7°C (Decola 1970; Peterson et al. 1977; R. K. Sweeney, Fisheries and Oceans, Halifax, NS, personal communication). In five rivers of eastern Maine, spawning was at temperatures of 3 to 10.5°C (Jordan and Beland 1981). These stream temperatures correspond with egg deposition in rivers tributary to the Gulf of Maine during the period from mid-October to mid-November (Bigelow and Schroeder 1953); in Scotland spawning is usually in November to January (Egglishaw and Shackley 1977). Excellent reviews of salmon spawning habitat were documented by Knight and Greenwood (1981); McLaughlin (1986); and given by D. M. Kuzmeskus (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH, personal communication).

Egg Development

Eggs remain in the redds until the following spring. Incubation periods vary, depending on temperature regimes. Eggs reach the "eyed stage" (when the eyes can be discerned clearly through the shell) some weeks after fertilization. Leim and Scott (1966) cited an incubation period of 110 days at 3.9°C for hatchery eggs (Danie et al. 1984), and Peterson et al. (1977) determined an incubation period of 128 days at 4°C and 44 to 49 days at 10°C. In eastern Maine, hatching typically occurs in late April or early May, after 175 to 195 days of normal winter conditions (Jordan and Beland 1981). Hatching in Scotland occurs from March to April (Egglishaw and Shackley 1977). Temperatures between 0.5 and 9°C are considered adequate for normal egg development (Decola 1970). The optimal temperature for incubation is about 6°C (Peterson et al. 1977).

Larval Development

The newly hatched alevin or yolk-sac larva (the eleuthero-embryo of Allen and Ritter 1977), which is about 15-18 mm long, requires about 6 weeks to absorb its yolk sac while remaining buried in the gravel (Danie et al. 1984). The yolk sac is usually fully absorbed when the larvae reach a length of 25 mm (fry stage). Fry begin to forage for food even before they emerge from the substrate. In eastern Maine fry emerge between 19 May and 1 June (i.e., 3 to 5 weeks after hatching), when water temperatures are between 10 and 20°C (Jordan and Beland 1981). Gustafson-Marjanen (1982) observed that emergence was always at night. Emergence peaks from 12 June to 23 June in New Brunswick streams (Randall 1982) but in April and May in Scotland (Egglishaw and Shackley 1977). Similar early fry emergence was found by Jordan and Beland (1981) in Maine when redds were located on spring seepage.

Juvenile Development

After emergence, fry disperse and immediately establish territories (Allen 1940a; Kalleberg 1958; Mills 1964) in a mosaic of more or less separate territories throughout all suitable habitats of the streams. The young salmon are also displaced downstream by water flow.

Upon reaching a length of about 40 mm during the first summer, young salmon are called parr or fingerlings. They are found predominantly in riffles at sites where water velocity averages 50-60 cm/s. Symons and Heland (1978) found the highest densities of parr in diverse sections of the stream. Habitat preference of the parr depends on the size of the fish rather than on their age; a change occurs after the parr reach a total length (TL) of 6 to 7 cm (McLaughlin 1986).

Small parr, 4 to 7 cm (TL) and usually age 0+, appear to prefer a substrate of gravel that is 1.6 to 6.4 cm in diameter, at stream depths of 10 to 15 cm (Symons and Heland 1978); similar habitats have been noted in rivers in New Hampshire (Knight 1981), Nova Scotia (R.K. Sweeney, Fisheries and Oceans, Halifax, NS, communication), and New personal Brunswick (Rimmer et al. 1984). Symons and Heland (1978) conducted experiments with underyearling salmon in laboratory streams having water depths of 5 to 27 cm. Most underyearlings selected depths of 5 to 9 cm until they were 6.5 cm (TL). At this size they began seeking deeper water.

Juvenile salmon exceeding 7 cm TL are designated large parr. The substrate selected by such parr seemingly depends on the size of the fish. Fish 8 to 9 cm long prefer a cobbleboulder substrate in which particle diameter exceeds 6.4 cm (Symons and Heland 1978). As the parr grow and exceed 9 cm, they appear to prefer larger substrate material (>25.6 cm diameter). Elson (1975), who examined habitat preferences of parr in the Pollett River, New Brunswick, found that yearling and older parr preferred cobble-rock (>15 cm diameter) habitat. The depth and velocity preferences of parr indicate that large parr (age 1 and older) prefer deeper habitat and higher velocities. The laboratory studies by Symons and Heland (1978) also showed that the percentage of juveniles that sought deeper water (≥ 30 cm) increased with increasing size.

Rimmer et al. (1983), who used snorkling gear to make visual observations of any changes in habitat preferences of parr during the summer-autumn transition in the Little Sevogle River, found that parr stayed close to summer locations—the only exceptions being large parr translocating from rock runs. However, when autumn temperatures declined to 10° C, the salmon parr used sheltered substrate chambers almost exclusively. Gibson (1978) observed that salmon parr showed a greater tendency than brook trout (*Salvelinus fontinalis*) to hide in crevices and under rocks as temperatures decreased below 11°C. In a follow-up report, Rimmer et al. (1984) noted that small parr (fork length to 6.0 cm, age 0+) shifted to larger home stones in autumn. The mean home stone size was 6.6 cm in summer and 17.8 cm in autumn. Large parr preferred particle sizes more than 20 cm in diameter (1+, x = 20.9 cm; 2+, x = 24.4 cm). There was no significant change in the mean depth from summer to autumn (means, small parr 30-31 cm; large parr 31-32 cm); however, the range of depths significantly narrowed. More than 90% of the 0+ parr and more than 95% of the larger parr were found in water depths of 24 to 36 cm (maximum available depths were near 66 cm). In autumn, most parr preferred focal velocities averaging less than 10 cm/s (0+, 7.8 cm/s; 1+, 9.4; 2+, 7.1). Parr found in focal velocities of more than 10 cm/s were not in sheltered substrates.

Juvenile salmon of all classes have similar cool temperature requirements. They grow little at a temperature less than 7°C (Symons 1979). Power (1969) suggested that the effective growing season is determined by the number of days in which the temperature exceeds 6°C. Decola (1970) reported that parr tolerate temperatures to 27°C, at which time they seek cooler water. He reported incipient lethal temperatures for fingerlings to be 27.5-28.4°C at acclimation temperatures of 20°C (Fry 1947). The lethal temperature for juveniles is 32°C (Garside 1973). The optimal temperature range for normal growth of parr is between 15 and 19°C (Decola 1970), and optimal growth is at 16.6°C (Siginevich 1967), though some recent data may indicate the upper limit of the optimal range to be several degrees higher (A. E. Knight, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH, unpublished data).

As parr grow, their territories increase in area (Warkowski and Thorpe 1979), forcing individuals to move to new territories (Kalleberg 1958) and pools (Rimmer et al. 1983). These movements sometimes result in migrations of relatively short distances, generally downstream (Bulleid 1973), though there has been evidence of upstream movement (Saunders and Gee 1964).

Studies by Rimmer et al. (1983) indicated that the use of pools by juvenile Atlantic salmon depends on age and size; 0+ parr (fork length to 6.0 cm) rarely were found in pools, whereas about 5% of age 1+ parr (5.0-10.0 cm) and about 15% of 2+ parr (7.5-13.0 cm) used pools throughout summer and autumn. Pool use increased with age. Saunders (1960) found that some Atlantic salmon parr used a pond in Ellerslie Brook, Prince Edward Island, as a rearing area. Ryan (1986) suggested that lake use by parr in Newfoundland resulted from relatively short migrations upstream or downstream in the presence of high stock densities in spawning areas; underyearlings remain in the fluvial river. Parr that enter lakes move into them in spring and remain until maturation or smoltification of precocious male parr (Hutchins 1986).

Hutchins (1986) concluded that the benefits of lake habitat in Newfoundland-abundance of food, decreased competition for space, lower energy cost in maintaining position, and the presence of overwinter habitat for large parr and presmolts-increased growth rates and produced better parr survival. The extensive use of lake habitat by parr may be a function of availability or may be confined to Newfoundland waters (Ryan 1986). Harris (1973) determined that, for British smolts, juveniles reared in lakes and ponds (compared with those reared under natural river conditions) grew faster, smolted at an earlier age, and showed a higher rate of survival to the smolt stage. Lake use by juvenile salmon offers a counterpoint to the accepted "classical" freshwater life history of salmon and should be investigated in other geographical regions.

In fall, many male parr become sexually mature (precocious parr). Precocious sexual development is common over the entire geographical range of the species and occurs in both natural and hatchery stocks (Dalley et al. 1983). From 12.3 to 100% of male parr mature precociously (Myers 1984). Dalley et al. (1983), who studied the sexual maturation of male parr in Newfoundland, found that the age of precocious males ranged from 1+ to the oldest parr in a stream. The mean length of precocious 1+ parr in a stream ranged from 72.6 to 116.1 mm, the shortest being 60 mm. Large parr mature earlier. The size threshold for precocious maturation is significantly lower than for smoltification (Bailey et al. 1980). Precocious parr are late to smoltify (Myers 1984), and collect in spawning areas, where they can fertilize a considerable fraction of spawned eggs. After fertilization, some precocious parr migrate to the sea as "spent" smolts in autumn, but some remain in the river for at least 1 year (Myers 1984). Dalley et al. (1983) concluded that the observed higher mortality of male smolts results from decreases in condition of spent smolts that had allocated valuable energy reserves into reproductive products. Overwintering precocious males also incur a higher mortality, as well as increased exposure to predation the following year (Myers 1984).

Because of this precocious maturation and related heavy mortality, the females may significantly outnumber males in smolt runs (Birt and Green 1986). Myers (1984) estimated that 60% of the annual male salmon production was lost from the Little Condroy River, Newfoundland, due directly or indirectly to precocious male maturation. The age at sexual maturity of an Atlantic salmon stock is influenced by the natural mortality during each year at sea, as well as by the length and discharge volume of rivers and the average expected ocean temperatures (Scarnecchia 1983). Therefore, variation in the sexual maturation of male parr within a year class ensures a mixture of breeding stock (Refstie et al. 1977) and the insurance of the continuity of breeding stock (Saunders and Schom 1985).

Parr remain in the stream until they are 125-150 mm long, which may take up to 2-3 years in Gulf of Maine rivers (Bigelow and Schoeder 1953; Danie et al. 1984; Schaffer and Elson 1975). Egglishaw and Shackley (1977) reported that in Scottish streams, parr may remain for 1 to 4 years (usually 2 years) and reach 90-150 mm in length. Parr that fail to reach the critical length by spring or early summer in any one year do not transform into smolts until the following spring, regardless of subsequent growth (Refstie et al. 1977). Elson (1957) concluded that Atlantic salmon parr must reach a length of 10 cm in fall to smoltify during the following spring. Smolts from Canadian rivers average 13 to 18 cm in length (Dymond 1963). After the onset of smoltification, pronounced changes in physiology and behavior result in the initiation of the salmon's downstream journey to the sea.

In addition to the downstream movement of smolts in the spring, many pre-smolt and nonanadromous (landlocked) fish move downstream during fall, winter, and spring (Calderwood 1906; Meister 1962; Mills 1964; Chapman and Bjornn 1969; Thorpe and Morgan 1978). In addition, some upstream movement of juvenile salmonids often occurs in spring and early summer (Bjornn 1971; Bulleid 1973). These movements of non-smolts have been attributed to innate behavior, lack of suitable winter cover (Chapman and Bjornn 1969; Bustard and Narver 1975), a decrease in food supply (Symons 1971), changes in aggressive behavior (Chapman 1962; Symons 1968, 1971), or to spawning activity of precocious mature males (Buck and Youngston 1979). These non-smolt migrations usually do not account for movement into the sea or, if they do, such movement is inconsequential to the life history of most populations of anadromous Atlantic salmon (Ruggles 1980). These non-smolt seaward movements probably represent fish surplus to the carrying capacity of the freshwater habitat.

Transformation from Parr to Smolt

The change from a stream-dwelling parr to a migrating smolt is accompanied by marked Parr changes in appearance. have characteristic parr marks, are brightly colored, and blend with their background in cryptic fashion (Jones 1959). Smolts are slimmer and more streamlined, have a longer tail with a deeper fork, and are silvery in appearance. These physical changes are reflected in weight-length relation or coefficient of condition (Hoar 1939), and by the increase in the amount of layers beneath the scales and in the dermis adjacent to the muscle (Hoar 1976; McCormick et al. 1985). Both guanine and hypoxanthine occur in these layers and the guanine: hypoxanthine ratio increases during smolting (Johnston and Eales 1967). Johnston and Eales (1970) reported that size may also play a factor in the speed at which salmon took on a silvery appearance.

Along with morphological changes during the parr-to-smolt metamorphosis, biochemical and physiological changes are also occurring. There is a decrease in total body lipids (Hoar 1939; Fessler and Wagner 1969; Farmer et al. 1977) and certain enzymes change, accompanied by a loss of glycogen from the liver (Hoar 1965; Baggerman 1960; Saunders and Henderson 1970; Wendt and Saunders 1973; Hoars 1976). Smolts are more buoyant than non-smolts. Although these changes are well documented, their biological significance remains speculative (Hoar 1976).

The gill enzyme, Na⁺K⁺ATPase, plays an important role in the maintenance of proper salt and water balance in anadromous fishes. This enzyme catalyzes the derivation of energy for active transport of salts for fish in sea water (Parry 1960, 1966; Maetz 1971). An increase in the production of Na⁺K⁺ATPase accompanies the parr-smolt transformation while the smolt is still in fresh water (Saunders and Henderson 1978). The changes that occur as the salmon parr transform into smolts apparently prepare the juvenile salmon for life in the sea. After the onset of smoltification, pronounced changes in behavior, such as the loss of rheotactic response and replacement of territorial behavior with schooling behavior, result in the initiation of the salmon's downstream migration to the sea (Kalleberg 1958; Hoar 1976).

This metamorphosis appears to be precisely timed to prepare the fish for seaward migration and for adaption to life in the sea (Ruggles 1980). It occurs only in spring (Saunders and Henderson 1970; Komourdjian et al. 1976) and is a result of increasing day length and water temperature, and possibly other environmental factors (Hoar 1976; Youngson et al. 1983). If migration to the sea does not occur, the smolt again become parr and lose their ability to survive in salt water (Lundquist and Fridberg 1982); however, the smolt features reappear the following spring (Evropeitseva 1957; Kock 1968; Hoar 1976). Thus, the salmon must reach the sea through a time window that may remain open for only a relatively short period, and which appears to be a critical factor in determining subsequent survival of both hatchery and wild smolts (Durkin et al. 1970; Ebel et al. 1973; Raymond et al. 1975).

The kev environmental stimulus triggering seaward migration of smolts is probably a period of rising water temperature; migration peaks at water temperatures of 10°C or higher (White 1939; Elson 1962; Mills 1964; Jessop 1975; Bagliniere 1976; Fried 1977; Solomon 1978). Melnikova (1970) observed that smolting and migration were earlier when the average water temperatures were higher than normal in preceding months. In the Thurso River, Scotland, Allen (1944) reported that spring emigration of smolts was triggered by freshets and a rise in water temperature from 4.5 to 5.5°C. In tracking experiments in the

Penobscot River, Maine (Fried et al. 1978), and the Merrimack River, New Hampshire (Knight et al. 1979), investigators found that emigration began after water temperatures reached 5°C. Full migratory behavior occurred at temperatures exceeding 9-10°C, and peak seaward movement was closely associated with increased water flows. Huntsman (1945) also stated that freshets induce emigration of smolts in the Margave River, Nova Scotia.

Some authors (Osterdahl 1969; Mason 1975) suggested that several have other environmental stimuli may be important in triggering smolt migration: photo-periodism (Hoar 1976); light intensity (Osterdahl 1969); light transition stimulus (Richardson and McCleave 1974), which results in a failure of the rheotactic response (Huntsman 1952); or alteration in locomotor activity patterns (Richardson and McCleave 1974) due to a diel rhythm in oxygen consumption in smolts, peaking at midday and midnight (Power 1959). The increased demand for oxygen at these times would reduce the scope of activity accordingly, and hence the ability to maintain position in the stream.

The spring smolt emigration occurs over a period of 30 days (Ruggles 1980). Peak daily movements are variable in different river systems. Bakshtansky et al. (1977) concluded that the dynamics of emigration in the Poye and Sayana rivers were influenced strongly by their defensive responses to the predatory activity patterns of northern pike (Esox lucius). The pike had difficulty in capturing smolts in sunny weather, when light ripples on the shallow water surface coincided with periods of smolt migration (Bakshtanksy et al. 1977). Thorpe and Morgan (1978) found similar diurnal emigrations for rivers in high latitudes; however, their review concluded that seaward migration is generally nocturnal, being most intense about 2 h after sunset. Fried et al. (1978) concluded that peak movements were at dawn and dusk. Ruggles (1980) suggested that the timing of smolt migrations is influenced by natural selection and that both day and nighttime emigrations occur (Bakshtansky et al. 1979).

Laboratory and field observations of smolts have indicated that during the freshwater phase of seaward migration, the following may occur: passive downstream movement (Jones 1959; Fried et al. 1978); active

movement (White and downstream Huntsman 1938; Kalleberg 1958; Stasko et al. 1973); and holding position against the current (White and Huntsman 1938; Stasko et al. 1973). Danie et al. (1984) suggested that smolts orient downstream in riffles and low-velocity stream sections but upstream in swift currents. In general, migrating smolts passively drift in the main current of the stream away from the shoreline-that is, in areas of maximum flow (Ruggles 1980; Danie et al. 1984). Bakshtansky et al. (1979) observed that hatchery-produced smolts tended to migrate closer to the bottom than did wild smolts, and that the hatchery fish preferred areas of slower current. These movement patterns can continue until the smolts encounter water of at least 20% oo salinity in estuarine waters (Fried 1977).

Migration rates for smolts are highly variable. Knight et al. (1979), using radiotelemetry techniques, found smolts to migrate at a rate of 7.2 to 28 km/day in the Merrimack River, New Hampshire; Semple (1971) reported that hatchery smolts migrated at an average rate of 17 km/day when released in the St. John River system, New Brunswick; Allen (1944) observed rates of 0.2 to 6.0 km/day for smolts in an English river; at East River Sheet Harbour, Nova Scotia, smolts moved downstream at 1.9 to 2.9 km/day (Semple 1979); and Mills (1964) reported average rates of 0.4 to 2.04 km/day for different groups of fish in different years in a small Scottish river. Slower migration rates were observed in slower flowing reaches of the river. Solomon (1978) found the rate of downstream smolt movement to be slower than the average flow rate of the river. In general, the rate of migration appears to be slower in small than in large streams (Ruggles 1980). Fried (1977), using ultrasonic telemetry transmitters, measured the rate of smolt migration through the Penobscot River estuary in Maine. He recorded travel times of 29.4 to 44.5 h (mean 37.1 h) from the head of tide to 35 km seaward (about 22 km/day). The entire 57-km journey from fresh water to seawater took less than 48 h (Fried et al. 1978).

Smolt movement in estuaries depends on the characteristics of the estuary (Clarke 1981). Smolts may travel in the direction of water flow during ebb and flood tides (Fried et al. 1978), or swim seaward during flood tides (Danie et al. 1984). Stock-specified sun compass orientation and tidal transport are responsible for smolt movement out of the estuary. Movement is parallel to current direction in deep water whereas sun compass orientation dominates in shallow water (Clarke 1981). McInerney (1964) reported that salmon show a temporal progression of changes in salinity preference that would aid the smolt's navigation of unfamiliar, spacious estuaries through the existing salinity gradients.

Impoundments can delay or restrict smolt downstream migration. Migration is delayed in hatchery and wild fish released above or in lakes. Hansen et al. (1984) suggested that lack of current velocity in the surface lake flow prevented smolts relying on passive displacement to move quickly to the lake outlet. Delay in lakes or impoundments can lead to sexual maturity in landlocked salmon and precocious parr (Birt and Green 1986), desmoltification in large autumn parr (Evropeitseva 1957; Saunders 1969), and "lost" parr (Hansen et al. 1984). Indirectly, the delay in migration may increase migratory mortality due to increased susceptibility to lake predators or impaired osmotic capacities of smolts (Saunders 1960). Kennedy and Strange (1982) considered intraspecific competition for space between salmon parr and fry to be a critical regulating factor affecting fry survival.

In a review of young salmonids of various lengths, Allen (1969) concluded that there was a positive linear relation between average area required by individual fish and fish length, when both were plotted on logarithmic scales.

Growth and Feeding

Growth

Growth of Atlantic salmon is influenced by both genetic and environmental factors. Embryo size and weight are determined by egg size, which is influenced by the size and physiological condition of the female (Kazakov 1981). Egg diameter increases with the age of the fish and the length of time the fish feed in the ocean (Danie et al. 1984). Egg size also varies within individual females, depending on the position of the eggs in the ovary (Kazakov 1981). In hatchery fish, the development of bimodality in the length frequency distribution of sibling salmon is a function of egg size and nutrition.

Freshwater growth of fry and parr is relatively slow. Salmon fry obtain maximum growth in July and grow little if any after September (Randall and Paim 1982; Lund and Heggberget 1985). This slow growth is reflected in weight and length relations. Hoar (1939) found that newly emerged fry are relatively slim (mean condition factor = 0.89), but quickly thicken during the first 4 weeks of stream life (mean condition factor = 1.00). The coefficient of condition remains constant (or declines) throughout the year. He also concluded parr condition factor rose progressively from 1.00 to 1.17 with increasing size. In New England streams, it may take 2 to 3 years to reach a 125-150 mm fork length (Knight and Greenwood 1982; Danie et al. 1984); in Ungave Bay, it may take 4 to 8 years for a salmon to reach 180 mm (Power 1969; Schaffer and Elson 1975). Danie et al. (1984) stated that 1+ parr may reach 150-175 mm and that 2+ parr of 210 mm can be seen in productive Maine streams

Normal growth of parr occurs at water temperatures of 15-19°C (Decola 1970), or possibly several degrees higher (A. E. Knight, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH, unpublished data). Optimal temperature for growth is at 16.6°C (Siginevich 1967). Faster growing parr and younger smolts are associated with waters having diurnal peaks of 22 to 25°C (Elson 1975). Egglishaw (1969) concluded that growth ceases at 5 to 7°C. However, in a review of Atlantic salmon growth at extreme climates, Jensen and Johnsen (1986) found that the lowest temperature for growth varies with nursery stream temperature conditions. Thus, for the Matamek River in Quebec (Gibson 1978) and the Little Sevogle River, New Brunswick (Rimmer et al. 1983), the apparent lowest temperature for growth is 9-10°C, whereas Power (1981) stated that 5.6 to 6°C was the lowest temperature of growth in the Ugava Bay region. The "normal" lower limit for growth appears to be about 7°C (Symons 1979; Jensen and Johnsen 1986).

There is evidence that photoperiod influences growth (Lundqvist 1980). Sexually immature male and female Atlantic salmon grew faster when exposed to a light:dark ratio of 20:4 than when exposed to a natural light:dark ratio of 6:18. However, sexually maturing male parr grew slower in the 20:4 photoperiod region but ripened earlier when exposed to the natural photoperiod. There is much more work to be done on this aspect of salmon growth.

The time at which Atlantic salmon become smolts is determined by size, not age (Refstie et al. 1977). The parr-smolt transformation generally occurs during the season after the salmon reaches a length of 10 cm (Elson 1957). However, recent evidence suggests that fish only 8 cm long may migrate as smolts when there has been a longer growing season, as in some rivers in Connecticut (R. D. Orgiari, Conn. Dep. Environ. Prot., Harwinton, CT, unpublished data). This transformation is accompanied by a decrease in condition factor. Hoar (1939) found a 4% decrease in the coefficient of condition (K) as the range of values dropped from 0.99-1.30 (average 1.16) to 0.74-0.90 (average 0.86). He concluded that the decrease in K (loss of weight) was due to a decrease in the amount of fat bodies and a corresponding increase in length. Normal smolt lengths are 13 to 18 cm (Jensen and Johnsen 1986). Downstream salmon migrants are actively feeding and growing during this stage in the life history (Ruggles 1980). Several authors have reported that both size and age composition of salmon smolts decrease during the migrating season (Allen 1944; Osterdahl 1969; Bagliniere 1976). Smolts forced to remain in the river do not increase their weight or grow as well as salmon that reach the sea (Hoar 1939). This is in contrast to landlocked salmon, which can grow at rates similar to those of sea-run grilse (Cuerrier 1983).

In extreme conditions, Jensen and Johnsen (1986) stated that Atlantic salmon populations have adopted two different strategies. When the sea temperature limits salmon distribution (rivers in northern Canada and USSR), populations are characterized by a large resident river population, higher percentage of precocious male parr, larger smolts, and smolt runs consisting primarily of females. Alternatively, when river temperature is limiting, salmon populations produce smaller smolts and a sex ratio closer to 1:1.

Population density also affects growth and survival (Danie et al. 1984). Lund and Heggberget (1985) concluded that growth rate is inversely proportional to salmon population density when food is limiting, and this is evident for all age groups. Growth of stocked fry was significantly lower in the presence of older resident salmonids than for fry planted in a section of an upland river cleared of competitors (Kennedy and Strange 1986). Dickson and MacCrimmon (1982), who conducted stream tank experiments with underyearling wild salmon, wild brook trout, and hatchery-reared Atlantic salmon, found that daily increases in fork length were greater when salmon of either type were with brook trout than when they were with other salmon. For mixed populations of wild and hatchery-reared salmon, however, both types showed a lower daily gain in length than when alone. For two New Brunswick streams, Randall (1982) stated that salmon fry growth was greatest at sites where salmon densities were lowest. When brook trout were removed from an area of a Quebec boreal river, growth of 2+ salmon parr increased but that of 1+ parr did not (Gibson and Dickson 1984). Growth of juvenile salmon is little affected by the presence or absence of coarse fish such as shiners, dace, and suckers (Symons 1979), but is typically enhanced when hatchery or wild salmon fry are stocked in fishless areas of nursery streams (Bulleid 1973; Gibson and Dickson 1984).

The growth of Atlantic salmon is reflected in scales. Fry begin to grow scales when they are 24 (Ken 1961) to 30 mm (Danie et al. 1984) long—first along the lateral line at the central and posterior parts of the body. As in growth rings on a tree, broad bands form on the scale during rapid growth (spring and summer) and narrow bands during slow growth (autumn and winter). These bands are used to determine the age and growth of individuals. From scales taken from just behind the dorsal fin and between the lateral line and dorsal margin, Ken (1961) derived the scale-to-length equation:

$$L = 2.40 + 12.90 s + 1.22 s^2$$

where L is fork length in centimeters and s is anterior scale radius in millimeters for Miramichi fisheries.

Efforts have been made to derive equations that estimate biomass and production of Atlantic salmon streams. Gibson and Dickson (1984) concluded that the changes in size of salmon were related to changes in population density in an area of a Quebec boreal river according to the following linear equations:

$$1 + parr Y = 0.026 + 0.005X$$

$$2 + parr Y = 2.377 + 0.013X$$

where Y is biomass (kg/ha) and X is density (No/ha). Production (P) of juvenile salmon can be estimated from the mean biomass (B) for all year classes present in a "typical" Welsh stream (Gee et al. 1978) with the following formula:

$$P = 2.5 B^{0.91}$$

Ranges for the exponent and coefficient were 0.73 to 1.24 and -1.91 to -3.05 respectively. The higher values appeared in spring and summer.

Growth rate equations also have been developed from empirical data. Andrews (1965), using 1951 data from the Ganger River system in Newfoundland, derived the following age-length relation for one of the best salmon-producing areas in Newfoundland:

Y = 20.2 X + 48.4

where Y = fork length in mm and X = age in years. According to Egglishaw and Shackley (1977) the size of 0+ salmon in a Scottish river depended on the length of the growing season, which is determined by emergence time, degree days above 0°C, and population density (numbers/m²). The relation of fork length (FL) to population density (N) and degree days (D) is given by the following equation:

FL = 17.152 - 2.800 N + 0.0194D

No significant relation between length of 1+ salmon and their population density could be established.

The result of the interaction of these genetic and environmental factors is seen in the variety of growth rates geographically, as well as within the same stream (Symons 1979). Lund and Heggberget (1985) stated that withinstream differences in growth could be due to the environment outside the stream (agricultural activity), fish population structure (densities and species interactions), water quality (temperature and chemical properties), or different kinds (abundance) of food. They concluded that the growth of underyearling salmon in a small Norwegian stream was influenced most by stream temperature and growth of older fish was influenced most by population density and food.

Growth Rate and Weight-Length Relation

Riddell and Leggett (1981) described the between-population difference in growth rate between two rivers in New Brunswick, using the following formula:

 Log_{10} LT cm = 0.00034 d - 0.095 flow + 0.0504 P. - 0.003 T°C + 0.045 diet + 0.7982

where LT is fork length (cm), d is age (years), and P. is a dummy variable. Flow rate was the most significant factor affecting growth rate and was negatively correlated with length. The weight-length relation was less responsive to environmental variation (temperature was the only sensitive variable).

$$Log_{10}$$
 WT = 2.9904 log_{10} LT + 0.0044 T°C
-2.0034

where WT is weight (grams). They also found that daily growth increments consistently decrease with age. Riddell and Leggett (1981) concluded that the highest growth rates occur in temperate waters—0.39 mm/day; however, in northern Labrador, where the growing season is very short, growth rates of 0.9 mm/day have been reported.

Feeding

Juvenile Atlantic salmon remain relatively in the stream and feed on stationary invertebrate drift. The act of feeding includes visual location of prey and subsequent capture and ingestion. Typically, the food organisms available to stream-dwelling fish are divided into the following categories: substrate (benthic), surface (terrestrial), and suspended (benthic and terrestrial). Wankowski and Thorpe (1979) in SCUBA observations of salmon in Scotland, described salmon feeding behavior that consisted of direct capture, headjerk, and surface (water and substrate) feeding. Their diet consists chiefly of immature forms of mayflies (Emphemeroptera), stoneflies (Plecoptera), chironomids (Diptera), caddisflies

(Trichoptera), blackflies (Diptera), beetles (Coleoptera), and dragonflies (Odonata); aquatic annelids; crustaceans; and mollusks. Food availability, not food abundance, is the primary factor controlling what is or is not ingested (Williams 1981). In addition to proximal and temporal availability, the shape, size, color, and mobility of food items determine whether or not it is ingested (Kislalioglu and Gibson 1976; Rimmer and Power 1978). Sosiak et al. (1979) stated that there is a direct relation between food size and salmon size.

If Atlantic salmon alevins ever feed on interstitial stream invertebrates, it seldom occurs (Williams 1981). The first diets of fry emerging chironomids (and include caddisflies) from the surface, and blackfly larvae and preemergent stoneflies and beetle larvae from the bottom. Allen (1940a), working on streams in the north of England and Scotland, found that alevins most frequently selected chironomid and mayfly larvae, although stonefly nymphs dominated the benthos. In contrast, fish 2.5-3.0 cm long in the River Suldolslagen, Norway, also ate stonefly larvae in June (Lillehammer 1973). Planktonic crustaceans were the most common food items in August and September, when they were the most numerous. In another Norwegian study, 62-67% of the summer diet of 0+ parr consisted of Ephemeroptera (mayfly) larvae (Lund and Heggberget 1985).

In older parr, food selection is sizedependent. Lund and Heggberget (1985) found that mayfly larvae and both larval and adult water beetles (Coleoptera) composed the major food items for yearling parr. The diet of 2+ parr was primarily of terrestrial origin (54%); water beetles were less important food items. In New Brunswick, smaller wild yearlings consumed more true flies (Diptera) whereas larger hatchery yearlings ate a greater proportion of dragonfly nymphs (Sosiak et al. 1979). These investigators also stated that wild parr generally had a greater degree of fullness, ingested larger amounts and types of organisms, and fed more often from the surface and bottom than did hatchery parr. Hatchery parr acted as a different species, in that they inhabited a different microhabitat and had less diverse prey "searching images" than did wild parr.

Riddell and Leggett (1981) found that overwintering parr feed even when water temperatures are 0-1°C. Parr stomachs held stoneflies (Nemouridae); however, assimilation efficiencies have not been measured for juvenile salmon in this temperature regime.

Smolts actively feed and grow during downstream migration (Ruggles 1980). The major food items appear to be crustaceans and winged insects. Specific studies for feeding of Atlantic salmon smolts are lacking.

Sources of Mortality

Temperature

Water temperature is a key factor influencing the geographical range of Atlantic salmon (MacCrimmon and Gots 1979). The fish require relatively low temperatures throughout life (Danie et al. 1984). The optimum temperature of egg incubation is about 6°C (Peterson et al. 1977). Temperatures of 7°C are tolerated, but temperatures above 12° C increase egg mortality (Danie et al. 1984). Indirect increases of egg mortality, due to a higher incidence of fungal infection, may occur at temperatures of 8 to 12° C (Garside 1973). Newly hatched alevins select the lowest temperatures available (Danie et al. 1984).

Growth of juvenile salmon is optimal at 16.6°C (Siginevich 1967); normal growth and production occur at temperatures of 15-19°C (Decola 1970)-though the upper limit may be higher (A. E. Knight, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH, unpublished data)and the fish may tolerate temperatures up to 27°C before they seek cooler water. Salmon mortality at high temperatures is a function of the temperature to which the parr were acclimated. Decola (1970) stated that, at an acclimation temperature of 13°C, 50% mortality of parr occurs within 6 h at 26.7°C. Alabaster and Downing (1967) found that juveniles acclimated to 16.7°C had an incipient lethal temperature of 25.2°C, and Fry (1947) concluded that the incipient lethal temperature limit was 28.5°C when fish were acclimated to 25°C. Huntsman (1942) found that salmon could withstand temperatures of 32°C for brief periods. The ultimate upper lethal temperature for juveniles appears to be about 32°C (Garside 1973). MacCrimmon (1954) stated that planted salmon fry were eliminated from sections of streams characterized by lethal temperatures.

Dissolved Oxygen

Dissolved oxygen concentrations should be at or near saturation for optimum growth and development of Atlantic salmon (Doudoroff and Shumway 1970); good development requires at least 6 mg/l (Elson 1975), and higher values up to 10 mg/l are ideal. Oxygen consumption differs among fish of different sex, age, and weight (Danie et al. 1984). Embryos require oxygen levels of 6-7 mg/l (Decola 1970) whereas alevins may be even more sensitive to oxygen concentrations less 6 mg/l (Lacroix 1985). Lethal than concentrations are about 1.1 mg/l for age 0+ parr and 2.3 mg/l for age 1+ parr tested at the same water temperatures. The respiration of adult Atlantic salmon is depressed at oxygen concentrations below 4.5-5.0 mg/l (Kazakov and Khalyapina 1981). Streams with dissolved oxygen concentrations below 5 mg/l are not usually inhabited by salmon (Danie et al. 1984).

pН

Fluctuation in pH of water is an important factor for the freshwater limiting environment of the Atlantic salmon (Peterson et al. 1980). Tolerance to low pH varies among different life stages and ages (Danie et al. 1984). High mortality of eggs and alevins has been attributed to low pH, which is characteristic of snowmelt and heavy fall rains (Power 1981; Haines and Akielaszek 1984). Normal egg development occurs at pH 6.6-6.8 (Danie et al. 1984); hatching is delayed or prevented at pH 4.0-5.5. Lacroix (1985) found that hatching success for acidic Atlantic Canadian streams was directly proportional to pH values between 4.5 and 5.0. A pH of 5.0 or lower affects eggs by degradation of the enzymes responsible for movement of the embryo within the egg, without which hatching is impossible (Haines 1981). The value at which 50% of the eggs survive (LD₅₀) appeared to be pH 4.7 in field studies but is 3.9 to about 4.5 in laboratory studies (Lacroix et al. 1985). The

lower lethal pH for embryos is about 3.5 during early cleavage and about 3.1 just before hatching (Danie et al. 1984). Little work has been done on susceptibility of preemergent fry to low pH; although Lacroix (1985) suggested that preemergent alevins are more sensitive than eggs to low pH.

Death at low pH for free-swimming stages of Atlantic salmon is attributed to dysfunction of ion regulation (hydrogen ion toxicity), asphyxiation, and elevation of metal concentrations (aluminum toxicity). Exposure to low pH causes edema between outer gill lamellar cells and gill tissue, disrupting respiration and excretion (Danie et al. 1984). Indirect pH-related mortality of juveniles may occur at low pH as the abundance and variety of prey food decreases (Power 1981). Alevins subjected to low pH at 7 days and parr at 28 days after hatching had a lower lethal limit of about pH 4.0 (Daye and Garside 1977, 1980). Lacroix et al. (1985) found that the most pH-sensitive period for salmon occurred during the transition of alevins to exogenous feeding (after emergence) where the lethal pH was about 4.5. In Norway, salmon have disappeared from streams of pH less than 5.5 through recruitment failure (Lacroix et al. 1985). Watt et al. (1983) reported that, in Nova Scotia streams, juveniles were most numerous at mean annual pH above 5.4, much reduced between 4.7 and 5.0, and absent below 4.7

Depth and Velocity

The availability of appropriate stream habitat is important in freshwater life history stages of Atlantic salmon. The optimum stream habitat for spawning is a gravel tail of a pool with a hydraulic head produced by a riffle or a steeper gradient below the pool (Danie et al. 1984). Salmon fry less than 7 cm long (undervearlings) are found in depths of 9 to 39 cm (Francis 1980; Knight et al. 1981) and in water velocities of 1.8 to 32 cm/s (mean 14 cm/s) (Knight et al. 1981). Parr, age 1+ and older salmon (7 cm long), seem to prefer water 10-40 cm deep (Danie et al. 1984) and water velocities of 14-32 cm/s (mean 20 cm/s) (Knight et al. 1981). Larger fish appear to prefer deeper waters and faster velocities (Kennedy and Strange 1982). Atlantic salmon prefer stream gradients of 2 to 12 m/km (Elson 1975).

The proportion of eggs that result in the production of fry is influenced by winter water levels (Chadwick 1982). During the transition of alevins to free-swimming fry, salmonids are highly vulnerable to sudden increases in water velocity that result in downstream displacement (Ottaway and Clarke 1981), especially in the presence of older and larger parr. Older parr defend territories and attack other parr of similar size entering the defended zone (Wankowski and Thorpe 1979). This competition for territory may limit the number of fish in the stream population (Danie et al. 1984). The rapid change in water levels as a result of hydroelectrical production can lead to stranding and death of underyearling salmon (Hvidsten 1985). During the downstream migration of Atlantic salmon smolts, the occurrence of lakes and impoundments can indirectly cause mortality by delaying the smolt progress and increasing the time during which fish are exposed to predation, pollution, and disease (Ruggles 1980).

Parasitism and Disease

The freshwater life stages of Atlantic salmon are subject to a wide variety of parasites and disease (Jones 1959; Hoffman 1967). Generally, salmon are affected by fungi, protozoans, flukes (Trematoda), tapeworms (Cestoda), roundworms (Nematoda), leeches (Annelida), crustaceans, and thorny-headed worms (Acanthocephala; Hoffman 1967; Sandeman and Pippy 1967). They can be found in all life stages of salmon, determined by the mode of infection and pathology; however, some parasites are found only in certain organs or tissues (Hoffman 1967). Under hatchery conditions, parasitism can range from low but detectable infections causing no overt problems to chronic, annually occurring diseases causing heavy mortalities.

Although surveys have determined the incident of parasitic disease organisms in the wild (Sandeman and Pippy 1967; McCarthy 1974; Hare and Burt 1975; Heggberget and Johnsen 1982; Aho and Kennedy 1984), there has been no estimation of mortality in the wild. However, some generalities have been made. Parasites of Atlantic salmon can be host specific (salmon are a necessary vector in the organism's life cycle) or infections may be incidental. For some parasites, infection is possible only when the salmon is under stress: a "weakness parasite." In the wild, salmon can be stressed when subjected to high water temperatures, reduced water flows, and pollution (Heggberget and Johnsen 1982). In salmon populations where the incidence of infection increases with age of juveniles, that disease might directly limit the size of the population (Aho and Kennedy 1984). A more probable effect of the parasite infection observed in the wild is to reduce the fitness of the fish so that they are more vulnerable to other sources of mortality such 88 saprolegniasis, caused by the fungus Saprolegnia (McCarthy 1974; Heggberget and Johnsen 1982), or furunculosis (A. E. Knight, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH, personal communication)-the only documented sources of mortality by disease in the wild for New England.

Predation

Juvenile Atlantic salmon are eaten by a variety of predators during their development in freshwater (Leim and Scott 1966; Harris 1973; Scott and Crossman 1973). Natural mortality in streams is generally a function of spatial or nutritional factors (Larson 1985).

Underyearling Atlantic salmon are vulnerable to predation by a number of predaceous fishes: the eels Anguilla anguilla and A. rostrata (Godfrey 1957; Elson 1967; Gray 1969), northern pike and the chain pickerel Esox niger (Barr 1962), brook trout (Symons 1974), brown trout Salmo trutta, and older Atlantic salmon. Bird predators (with the possible exception of the belted kingfisher) do not appear to affect the fry population (Huntsman 1941). Leeches sometimes damage a significant portion of the fry population (Harris 1973).

The larger salmon parr are still susceptible to fish predation (Jacobson and Jarvi 1976), although bird predation may become more important (Huntsman 1941). Mergansers, herons, and gulls have been reported to eat salmon parr (White 1939).

Predator control can lead to dramatic increases in smolt production (White 1939). Elson (1962) concluded that smolt production increased fivefold when fish-eating birds were controlled. A sixfold increase in fry to smolt survival was documented for a small stream in Ireland when trout and eel populations were reduced (Rogers 1968). But Huntsman (1941) found only a 120% increase in smolts when bird control was effected. He cautioned that predator control may lead to increased presence of competitors (older salmon) and predators (salmon and trout), which would act unfavorably on younger fish and leave the long-term effect of predator control in doubt.

During the downstream migration of smolts and large parr, predation leads to absolute mortality (density-independent, depensatory) and apparently can cause heavy fluctuations in Atlantic salmon recruitment (Larsson 1985). In fact, the observed behavior relating to seasonal and diel timing of the smolt migration is probably partly a response to predatory pressure (Ruggles 1980). Major smolt predators include northern pike and brown trout (Mills 1964); burbot (Lota lota) and eels (Larsson 1985); chain pickerel (Barr 1962); gulls and mergansers (Lindroth 1955; Mills 1964); the double-crested cormorant Phalacrocorax auritus, the mink Mustela vison, and the otter Lutra lutra (Ruggles 1980); and in Swedish estuaries, the pollock Gadus pallachius (Larsson 1985).

Mills (1964) estimated that 10% of the total smolt migration from a Scottish salmon river was consumed by northern pike. He also reported an instance where two mergansers shot on the river contained 30 to 32 tags from hatchery-reared smolts released only 3 days before. In Maine, as many as 55 smolt tags were recovered from individual cormorant stomachs, accumulated in 4 days or less (Cormorant Study Committee 1982). During May 1985, of 149 cormorant collected on the Machias and Penobscot rivers, Maine, all but 2 contained 1 to 8 smolts (N. Dubé, Maine Atlantic Sea Run Salmon Comm., Bangor, ME, personal communication). In three Swedish rivers, Larsson (1985) reported that 35 to 70% of the smolt run was lost through predation. Survival was better when the downstream migration distance was shorter. If the smolt migration is delayed as a result of impoundments, smolt mortality may increase due to the longer exposure to predators (Ruggles 1980). Observed differences between wild and hatchery fish in behavior, and the physiological condition of wild and hatchery

smolts, were believed to account for differences in smolt survival in Russia (Bakshtansky et al. 1979). In Maine, the presence or absence of buffer fish (an alternative food source for cormorants) determines the success of hatchery smolt plantings in evading bird predation (A.E. Knight, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH, personal communication). Smolt predation is believed to determine the effectiveness of salmon smolt plantings in many rivers (Larsson 1977, 1985).

Downstream Migration

Atlantic salmon smolts and, to some extent, large pre-smolt parr, represent a transition from one life-history stage to another. The downstream migration presents unique sources of mortality for these fish. Ruggles (1980), in a review of salmon downstream migration, concluded that any one or a combination of the following unnatural conditions can result in the extinction of exposed anadromous salmonoid populations: (a) passage over spillways, (b) passage through turbines, (c) passage through impoundments, (d) exposure to atmospheric gas supersaturation, (e) exposure to pollutants, and (f) vulnerability to angling.

Mortality due to free fall over dams and natural falls is likely if the velocity of the fish exceeds 15 m/s on impact with the water (Danie et al. 1984). When discharge is 0.4 m^3 /s, this velocity is reached by smolts falling a vertical distance of 27 m (Sweeny and Rutherford 1981). However, Ruggles (1980) concluded that smolts may withstand a free fall of at least 90 m.

Salmonid survival rates for both Kaplan and Francis turbines range from zero to 100% (mean range, 50 to 95%), the highest survival occurring at the point of highest turbine efficiency (Bell et al. 1967). Turbine-induced injuries represent a discriminate stress to the exposed population, and survival is not usually reduced in fish that survive passage through turbines without physical injury (Ruggles 1980).

Artificial (and natural) impoundments may present a variety of problems to downstream migrating fish. The stratification and lack of current in lakes and reservoirs can delay or trap smolts (Foerster 1937; Saunders 1960;

Raleigh and Ebel 1967). Delays in reservoirs prolong the exposure of smolts to predation (Ruggles 1980). Mills (1964) described a loss to fish and predation of only 5% in smolts migrating through three reservoirs, whereas the predation loss was as high as 85% for smolts passing through an impoundment and dam in Loch Luichart, Scotland (Menzies and Pentelow 1965). Trapped juveniles may be restricted to marginal habitats between zones of high temperature in the epilimnion and low oxygen in the hypolimnion of the impoundment, resulting in high mortalities due to stress and prolonged exposure to pollution and disease organisms (Ruggles 1980). The surviving smolts sometimes resume their seaward migration in the following spring (Munro 1965).

Fish maintained in water supersaturated with air reach equilibrium with the gases dissolved in water. These gases, especially nitrogen, tend to equilibrate to the atmosphere (Lindroth 1957), and cause gas-bubble disease in juvenile salmonids at about 110% air saturation (Harvey and Cooper 1962; Rucker 1972). In terms of inflicting mortality to downstream salmon migrants. air entrapment occurring below natural falls and hydroelectric dams with plunge basins is a significant feature (Ruggles 1980). Juvenile migrants subjected to 120% air saturation in the field suffer substantial mortality after 20 days exposure (Ruggles 1980). Supersaturated water may remain supersaturated because it tends to run in deeper regions of a river and is recharged at downstream water falls (MacDonald and Hyatt 1973). Injury caused by sublethal periods of exposure to supersaturation is reversible if the juvenile is returned to normally saturated water (Ruggles 1980).

These sources of mortality for downstream migrants can lead to reductions in the smolt run of 5 to 100% (Ruggles 1980). Each river should be investigated thoroughly to estimate the survival of migrating smolts.

Pollution

Pollution of rivers and estuaries is an increasing hazard to juvenile Atlantic salmon in their present geographical range. In North America, increasing industrialization and economic growth have been accompanied by change of water quality in salmon habitats (Elson et al. 1973).

Forest spraying in Maine, New Brunswick, and Quebec to control spruce budworm fumiferana) and in (Choristoneura Newfoundland to control the hemlock looper (Lambdina fiscellaria) has resulted in various insecticides being used in salmon nursery habitat. Mortality of young salmon held in cages placed in streams sprayed with DDT was high soon after the spraying (Kerswill and Edwards 1967). In New Brunswick streams, underyearlings, small parr, and large parr were only 2-10%, 30%, and 50% as abundant, respectively, in areas sprayed with DDT as in areas never subjected to spraying (Elson 1967). There was a substantial reduction as far as 24 km downstream from the lower spray boundaries. Besides killing young fish, DDT forest sprays reduce the number of aquatic insects, the food of juveniles (Ide 1967; Keenleyside 1967). Other incipient effects on salmon include increased parr mortality in cold (5°C) water (Anderson 1971; Elson et al. 1973) and changes behavior—especially avoidance and in sheltering from predators (Elson 1974). Dimond et al. (1971) reported that DDT persisted in sprayed streams for at least 10 years.

Phosphamidon spraying resulted in no reduction in stream fish populations (Elson et al. 1973), and aquatic insects were not seriously affected (Grant 1967). Fenitrothion, an organophosphate insecticide replacement for DDT, is relatively non-persistent in the environment (Yule and Duffy 1971) and has comparatively low lethality to young salmon; the 24-h LD₅₀ was 7.4 mg/l (Wildish et al. 1971), and the incipient lethal level was about 1 mg/l (Zitko et al. 1970). Fenitrothion can depress invertebrate populations, but there is little or no evidence of direct mortality of juvenile salmon. There is some evidence of sub-lethal effects of fenitrothion (Elson et al. 1973): evacuation of sprayed streams by parr increased their vulnerability to capture by large brook trout, and a downward shift in selected temperature. Sub-lethal exposure of juveniles to other organophosphates has led to spinal and vertebral abnormalities and hemorrhaging (Wells and Cowan 1982). Hatfield and Anderson (1972) reported an increased vulnerability of juvenile salmon to predation after their exposure to insecticides.

Industrial effluent has a varied effect on juvenile Atlantic salmon. Some effluents from wood treatment plants and sawmills contain a complex mixture of creosote, pentachlorophenol, and other fungicides and polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons (Zitko et al. 1969; Elson et al. 1972). The effluent is toxic to salmon, the lethal threshold being 0.5-3 mg/l Juvenile salmon can detect and avoid such mixtures at low concentrations (Zitko et al. 1969), thus not interfering with salmon emigration (Elson et al. 1972). However, some phenols do not produce consistent avoidance behavior, even at lethal concentrations (Sprague and Drury 1969).

Pulp and paper mills contribute pollutants of two categories (Elson et al. 1973): chemical wastes toxic to aquatic life, and those having little direct toxic effect but creating heavy oxygen demand. Toxic wastes-including detergents, chlorine and kraft mill effluentsdamage chemoreceptors (Sprague and Drury 1969) and olfactory receptors (Sutterlin and Sutterlin 1971), thus precluding avoidance of attraction during migration. Chlorine elicited avoidance at 0.01 mg/l but not at higher, lethal concentrations of 0.1 mg/l or more. Organic material with high oxygen demand can deplete oxygen in salmon streams, especially in those with dams (Elson et al. 1973). At a swimming speed of 55 cm/s, smolts stopped swimming when oxygen concentrations dropped to 4.5 mg/l, or 50% air saturation (Elson et al. 1973).

Heavy (base) metal mining can produce effluents toxic to juvenile salmon. In New Brunswick and Newfoundland, extensive mine development for the extraction of copper, zinc, and associated heavy metals has led to significant impacts on salmon populations (Elson et al. 1973). Sprague et al. (1965) found lethal thresholds of about 20 mg/l for salmon parr to 48 mg/l for copper and 600 mg/l water hardness (as calcium carbonate). In combination, the effect of the two heavy base metal ions was additive. Concentrated humic compounds can decrease the acute toxicity of cupric ions. Carson and Carson (1972) found incipient lethal levels of copper to be 27 mg/l with no humic acid present and 170 mg/l with 10 mg/l humic acid. The toxicity of zinc was not similarly affected. Sublethal levels of copper-zinc pollution, in association with high water temperature, can reduce aquatic insect numbers (Sprague et al. 1965) and indirectly

increase the vulnerability of juvenile salmon to epidemic attack by an indigenous (and ubiquitous) pathogen-the bacterium Aeromonas liquifaciens (Pippy and Hare 1969). Levels or mercury (present in the form of methyl mercury) in juvenile Atlantic salmon are only about 0.1 mg/l (Elson et al. 1973) and do not endanger the species. Ray (1978) found that parr accumulate lead (as methylated lead) in spine, liver, and kidney tissue as they grow older. This accumulation can lead to black tails, spinal curvature, and neurological damage, which results in reduced growth at sublethal lead levels of 0.03 mg/l.

As a result of industrial processes, many chlorinated hydrocarbons are present in the environment. One of the most studied, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), can cause mortalities in salmon eggs at 0.6-1.9 mg/g wet weight (Anderson and Everhart 1966).

In spite of numerous papers on acute and chronic toxicity of chlorinated hydrocarbon pesticides to fish, there is still much to be done to establish the relation that is necessary for toxicological and ecological interpretation of the biological effects of pesticides and for the assessment of their impacts at observed environmental levels (Elson et al. 1973).

Most fish mortality arising from the use of agricultural chemicals is attributed to accidental spillage (Rudd 1964; Elson et al. 1973). Saunders (1969) found severe mortalities among juvenile Atlantic salmon of all ages after accidental spillage of a spray containing the fungicide nabam (disodium ethylene bidithiocarbonate) and the chlorinated hydrocarbon insecticide endrin. Surviving salmon descended unseasonably from the stream in summer and showed other abnormal behavior. Agricultural chemicals also reach streams through runoff (Smith 1959). These substances-pesticides, silt (Saunders and Smith 1965), herbicides (Elson et al. 1972), and highway de-icing salts-can, either singly or in combination, reduce fish production (Elson et al. 1973). MacCrimmon (1954) concluded that turbidity did not affect juvenile salmon survival. However, heavy silt loads sometimes prevent successful egg hatching and fry emergence (Mills 1973). Herbicides appear to be much less toxic than many insecticides, though sublethal levels of herbicides can cause vertebral dysplasia, behavioral abnormalities, and increased

susceptibility to fungal attack and mortality (Wells and Cowan 1982). Highway de-icing salts sometimes contain additives such as sodium ferrocyanide, which releases cyanide during photodecomposition (Hanes et al. 1970). As in industrial chemical pollution, considerable works needs to be done to understand the biological and ecological influences of these agricultural chemicals.

Density, Production, and Survival

Population densities of juvenile Atlantic salmon of all ages in a stream depend on the carrying (holding) capacity of the stream for each age class. From the preceding discussion, carrying capacity of a river system is influenced by climatic conditions, type and abundance of food available, densities of competing fish species, and the amount and suitability of nursery habitat (water depth and flow, substrate, and water quality). Symons (1979) asserted that the carrying capacity of a river can be estimated from three sets of data: survival rates from egg to smolt; growth rates to smolt stage (smolt ages); and space requirements of young salmon at all stages between fry and smolt. There is a range of survival rates through the life stages (eggs, fry, parr, and smolt) of Atlantic salmon within which any naturally maintained population is likely to remain.

Estimates of survival from egg to emergent frv range from 91% (Shearer 1961) to 5% (Danie et al. 1984). In Maine, typical survival from natural redds appears to be 15-35% (A. E. Knight, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH, personal communication). Eggto-emergent fry survivals may be negatively correlated with egg deposition densities (Symons 1979), and influenced by water quality (especially silt load) and stream-bed movement (Kennedy 1984). In Newfoundland streams, egg-to-fry survival was influenced by winter temperatures and change in water levels, described by Chadwick (1982) in the equation: N fry/N eggs = 68.07 + 1.89 X -0.005Y, where X = the lowest mean monthly temperature (°C) and Y = the difference between November mean discharge and the lowest mean monthly discharge in winter. By late summer, age 0+ parr densities of $<50/100 \text{m}^2$ to $370/100 \text{m}^2$ are typical (Elson 1975; Francis 1980; Danie et al. 1984). The

higher densities of young salmon are found in streams with few competitors, including older parr (Symons and Heland 1978; Kennedy and Strange 1982).

Symons (1978) estimated annual juvenile Atlantic salmon survival rates of 28%, 41%, 44% and 57% for low, medium, high, and older parr (1+ or older), respectively. The major limiting factors during these life history stages are competition for territory (Allen 1969), especially if food is limiting, and predation (MacCrimmon 1954). In New Brunswick streams, parr abundance is usually <15/100 m² but may be as high as $62/100 m^2$ in a few streams (Francis 1980). Power (1973) estimated the number of presmolt salmon to be from 15 to 101/100 m² in Finnish rivers.

Symons (1979) also estimated that the juvenile to smolt survival ranged from 35% to 55% for 1+ smolts and 65% for older smolts. Juvenile to smolt survival may be primarily a function of predation. Therefore, egg-to-smolt survival can range from less than 1% (4+ or older smolts at low juvenile survival rates) to 11% (1+ smolts at high juvenile survival rates). Harris (1973) found a similar range in percent survival to smolts (0.25-12.38) in a review of studies from various European and North American rivers. He also determined that lake-reared smolts could be produced at even higher survival rates (maximum 35% for 3+ smolts, but typically between 5% and 15% for smolts of all ages). In an ideal salmon stream, average annual smolt production should not exceed 6 smolts/100 m^2 (Elson 1975). However, Symons (1979) suggested that the average smolt production can reach $10.2/100 \text{ m}^2$ in productive streams. Though these figures are generally based on natural populations, it should be noted that many smolt runs in restoration rivers in the United States must negotiate hydroelectric dams (with and without downstream passage facilities), thus often adding significant additional mortality during the smolt migration period.

References

- Aho, J. M., and C. R. Kennedy. 1984. Seasonal population dynamics of the nematode *Cystidicoloides tenuissima* (Zeder) from the River Swincombe, England. J. Fish Biol. 25:473-489.
- Allen, K. R. 1940a. Studies on the biology of the early stages of the salmon (Salmo salar). 2. Feeding habits. J. Anim. Ecol. 10:47-76.
- Allen, K. R. 1940b. Studies on the biology of the early stages of the salmon (Salmo salar). 1. Growth in the River Eden. J. Anim. Ecol. 9:1-23.
- Allen K. R. 1944a. Studies on the biology of the early stages of the salmon (*Salmo salar*). 3. Growth in the Thurso River system, Caithness. J. Anim. Ecol. 10:273-295.
- Allen, K. R. 1944b. Studies on the biology of the early stages of the salmon (*Salmo salar*). 4. The smolt migration in the Thurso River in 1938. J. Anim. Ecol. 13:63-85.
- Allen, K. R. 1969. Limitations on production in salmonid populations in streams. Pages 3-18 in T. G.
 Northcote, ed. Symposium on salmon and trout in streams. H. R. MacMillan Lectures in Fisheries, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, Canada.
- Allen, K. R., and J. A. Ritter. 1977. Salmonid terminology. J. Cons. Cons. Int. Explor. Mer 37(30):293-299.
- Anderson, J. M. 1971. II. Sublethal effects and changes in ecosystems. Assessment of the effects of pollutants on physiology and behavior. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B 177:307-320.
- Anderson, R. B., and W. H. Everhart. 1966. Concentrations of DDT in landlocked salmon (Salmo salar) at Sebago Lake, Maine. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 95:160-164.
- Baggerman, B. 1960. Factors in the diadromous migration of fish. Symp. Zool. Soc. (Lond.) 1:33-60.
- Bagliniere, J. L. 1976. The downstream activity of the smolts in the Elle River, Normandie. Ann. Hydrobiol. 7(2):159-177.
- Bakshtansky, A. L., V. A. Pupyshev, and V. D. Nesterov. 1977. Behavior of pike and pike's influence on the downstream migration of young salmon in the period of light ripples. ICES, Anad. Catatrad. Fish Comm., C. M. 1977/M:6. 13 pp.

- Bakshtansky, A. L., A. A. Yarzhombec, O. G. Mikhailorz,
 L. A. Pinchukov, M. J. Yakovenko, A. A. Loenko,
 V. M. Zadorina, A. G. Chervitsky, and A. P. Pepov.
 1979. Studies on some characteristics and density of hatchery young Atlantic salmon. ICES, Mariculture Comm. C. M. 1979/F:13. 23 pp.
- Barr, L. M. 1962. A life history of the chain pickerel, Esox niger Le Sueur, in Beddington Lake, Maine.
 M. S. thesis, University of Maine, Orono. 84 pp. + 3 appendices.
- Beland, K. F., R. M. Jordan, and A. L. Meister. 1982. Water depth and velocity preferences of spawning Atlantic salmon in Maine rivers. N. Am. J. Fish. Manage. 2(1):11-13.
- Bell, M. L., A. C. Delacy, and G. J. Paulik. 1967. A compendium on the success of passing through spillways and conduits. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Portland, OR. 121 pp. + appendix.
- Berg, M. 1977. Tagging of migrating salmon smolts (Salmo salar L.) in the Vardness River, Troms, northern Norway. Inst. Freshwater Res., Drottningholm, Rep. 56:5-11.
- Bigelow, H. B., and W. C. Schroeder. 1953. Fishes of the Gulf of Maine. U. S. Fish Wildl. Serv., Fish. Bull. 53:1-577.
- Birt, T. P., and J. M. Green. 1986. Parr-smolt transformation in sexually mature anadromous and nonanadromous Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar*. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 43:680-686.
- Bjornn, T. C. 1971. Trout and salmon movements in two Idaho streams as related to temperature, food, stream flow, cover and population density. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 100:423-438.
- Buck, R. J. G., and A. F. Youngston. 1979. The downstream migration of precociously mature Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar L.) parr in autumn. ICES, Anad. Catatrad. Fish. Comm., C. M. 1979/M:34. 8 pp.
- Bulleid, M. J. 1973. The dispersion of hatchery reared Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) stocked into a fishless stream. Int. Atl. Salm. Found., Spec. Publ. Ser. 4(1):169-180.
- Bustard, D. R., and D. W. Narver. 1975. Aspects of the winter ecology of juvenile coho salmon (Oncorhynchus kisutch) and steelhead trout (Salmo gairdneri). J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 32:667-680.

- Calderwood, W. L. 1906. Autumn migration of smolts in Scotland. Rep. Fish. Board Scotland 1905, Part II:75-77.
- Carson, W. G., and W. V. Carson. 1972. Toxicity of copper and zinc to juvenile Atlantic salmon in the presence of humic acid and lignosulfonates. Fish. Res. Board Can., Manuscr. Rep. Ser. 1181. 10 pp.
- Chadwick, E. M. 1982. Stock-recruitment relationship for Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) in Newfoundland rivers. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 39:1496-1501.
- Chapman, D. W. 1962. Aggressive behavior in juvenile coho salmon as a cause of emigration. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 19:1047-1080.
- Chapman, D. W., and T. C. Bjornn. 1969. Distribution of salmonids in streams, with special reference to food and feeding. Pages 153-176 in T. Northcote, ed. Symposium on salmon and trout in streams. H. R. MacMillan Lectures in Fisheries, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, Canada.
- Clarke, L. A. 1981. Migration and orientation of two stocks of Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar L.) smolts.
 Ph. D. dissertation, University of New Brunswick, Fredericton, Canada.
- Cole, H., D. Barry, D. E. H. Frear, and A. Bradford. 1967. DDT levels in fish, streams, stream sediments, and soil before and after DDT aerial spray application for fall cankerworm in northern Pennsylvania. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 2:127-146.
- Cormorant Study Committee. 1982. Cormorant depredations in Maine—A policy report. Submitted to the Commissioner, Maine Department of Inland Fisheries and Wildlife, Augusta. 20 pp.
- Cuerrier, J. -P. 1983. Adaptation of Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar, to a restricted freshwater environment. Can. Field-Nat. 97:439-442.
- Cutting, R. E. 1966. Atlantic salmon. Pages 26-29 in
 W. H. Everhart, ed. Fishes of Maine. 3rd ed. Maine
 Department of Fish and Game, Augusta.
- Dalley, E. L., C. W. Andrews, and J. M. Green. 1983. Precocious male Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) parr in insular Newfoundland. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 40:647-652.
- Danie, D. S., J. G. Trial, and J. G. Stanley. 1984. Species profiles: life histories and environmental requirements of coastal fishes and invertebrates (north Atlantic)—Atlantic salmon. U.S. Fish Wildl. Serv., FWS/OBS 82/11.22. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, TR EL-82-4. 19 pp.

- Daye, P., and E. Garside. 1977. Lower lethal levels of pH for embryos and alevins of Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar L. Can. J. Zool.* 55:1504-1508.
- Daye, P., and E. Garside. 1980. Development, survival, and structural alterations of embryos and alevins of Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar* L., continuously exposed to alkaline levels of pH from fertilization. Can. J. Zool. 58:369-377.
- Decola, J. N. 1970. Water quality requirements for Atlantic salmon. U.S.D.I., Federal Water Quality Administration, N. E. Region, Boston, MA. 42 pp.
- Dickson, T. A., and H. R. MacCrimmon. 1982. Influence of hatchery experience on growth and behavior of juvenile Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) within allopatric and sympatric stream populations. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 39:1453-1458.
- Dimond, J. B., A. S. Getchell, and J. A. Blease. 1971. Accumulation and persistence of DDT in a lotic ecosystem. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 28:1872-1882.
- Doudoroff, P., and D. L. Shumway. 1970. Dissolved oxygen requirements of freshwater fishes. FAO Fish. Tech. Pap. 86. FIRI/T86 Water Pollution. 291 pp.
- Durkin, J. L., D. L. Park, and R. F. Raleigh. 1970. Distribution and movement of juvenile salmon in Brownlee Reservoir, 1962-65. Natl. Mar. Fish. Serv. Fish. Bull. 68:219-243.
- Dymond, J. R. 1963. Family Salmonidae. Mem. Sears Found. Mar. Res. 1(part 3):457-502.
- Ebel, W. S., D. L. Park, and R. C. Johnson. 1973. Effects of transportation on survival of and homing of Snake River chinook salmon and steelhead trout. Natl. Mar. Fish. Serv. Fish. Bull. 71:549-563.
- Egglishaw, H. J. 1969. Distribution of benthic invertebrates on substrata in fast-flowing streams. J. Anim. Ecol. 39:19.
- Egglishaw, H. J., and P. E. Shackley. 1977. Growth, survival and production of juvenile salmon and trout in a Scottish stream, 1966-75. J. Fish Biol. 11:647-672.
- Elson, P. F. 1957. The importance of size in the change from parr to smolt in Atlantic salmon. Can. Fish Cult. 21:1-6.
- Elson, P. F. 1962. Predator-prey relationships between fish-eating birds and Atlantic salmon. Fish. Res. Board Can., Bull. 113. 87 pp.

- Elson, P. F. 1967. Effects on wild young salmon of spraying DDT over New Brunswick forests. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 24:731-767.
- Elson, P. F. 1975. Atlantic salmon rivers, smolt production and optimum spawning: an overview of natural production. Int. Atl. Salmon Found., Spec. Publ. Ser. 6:69-119.
- Elson, P. F., and L. J. Kerswill. 1966. Impact on salmon spraying insecticide over forests. Adv. Water Pollut. Res. (Munich) 1:55-74.
- Elson, P. F., A. L. Meister, J. W. Saunders, R. L. Saunders, J. B. Sprague, and V. Zitho. 1973. Impact of chemical pollution on Atlantic salmon in North America. Int. Atl. Salm. Found. Spec. Publ. Ser. 4(1):83-110.
- Elson, P. F., J. W. Saunders, and V. Zitho. 1972. Impact of forest-based industries on freshwater-dependent fish resources in New Brunswick. Fish. Res. Board Can. Tech. Rep. 325. 26 pp.
- Evropeitseva, N. B. 1957. Perlkhod V. pokatuse sostainnie in skat molodi lososei (Transformation to smolt stage and downstream migration of young salmon.) Uch. Zap. Lenigr. Gost. Univ. Biol. Nauk. 44(228):17-154 (Fish. Res. Board Can. Transl. Ser. 234)
- Farmer, G. J., D. Ashfield, and J. A. Ritter. 1977. Seawater acclimination and parr-smolt transformation of juvenile Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar L. Freshwater and Anadromous Div., Resour. Branch, Fish. Mar. Serv., Tech. Rep. Ser. MAR/T-77-3. 22 pp.
- Fessler, J. L., and H. H. Wagner. 1969. Some morphological and biochemical changes in steelhead trout during parr-smolt transformation. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 26:2823-2841.
- Foerster, R. E. 1937. Comparative studies of the natural and artificial propagation of sockeye salmon. Proc. Pac. Sci. Congress 5(1933):3593-3597.
- Francis, A. A. 1980. Densities of juvenile Atlantic salmon and other species and related data from electro-seining studies in the St. John River system, 1968-1978. Can. Data Rep. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 178. 95 pp.
- Fried, S. M. 1977. Seaward migration of hatcheryreared Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) smolts in the Penobscot River estuary, Maine: riverine movements. Ph. D. dissertation, University of Maine, Orono. 63 pp.

- Fried, S. M., J. D. McCleave, and G. W. LaBar. 1978. Seaward migration of hatchery-reared Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar, smolts in the Penobscot River estuary, Maine: riverine movements. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 35:76-87.
- Fry, F. E. J. 1947. Temperature relations of salmonids. Proc. 10th Meeting, Can. Natl. Comm. Fish Cult., App. D. F. R. B.
- Garside, E. 1973. Ultimate upper lethal temperature of Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar*. Can. J. Zool. 5:898-900.
- Gee, A. S., J. J. Milner, and R. J. Hensworth. 1978. The production of juvenile Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar*, in the upper Wye, Wales. J. Fish Biol. 13:439-451.
- Gibson, R. J. 1966. Some factors influencing the distribution of brook trout and Atlantic salmon. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 23:1977-1980.
- Gibson, R. J. 1978. The behavior of juvenile Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) and brook trout (Salvelinus fontinalis) with regard to temperature and water velocity. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 107:703-712.
- Gibson, R. J., and T. A. Dickson. 1984. The effects of competition on growth of juvenile Atlantic salmon. Natur. Can. (Rev. Ecol. Syst.) 111:175-191.
- Godfrey, J. L. 1957. Feeding of eels in four New Brunswick salmon streams. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 30:19-24.
- Grant, C. D. 1967. Effects on aquatic insects of forest spraying with phosphauridon in New Brunswick. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 24:823-832.
- Gray, R. W. 1969. A contribution to the biology of the American eel (Anguilla rostrata (Le Sueur)) in certain areas of Newfoundland. M.S. thesis, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's, Nfld. 147 pp.
- Gustafson-Marjanen, K. I. 1982. Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar L.) fry emergence; success, timing, distribution. M. S. thesis, University of Maine, Orono. 72 pp.
- Haines, T. A. 1981. Acidic precipitation and its consequences for aquatic ecosystems: a review. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 110:669-707.
- Haines, T. A., and J. J. Akielaszek. 1984. Effects of acidic precipitation on Atlantic salmon rivers in New England. U.S. Fish Wildl. Ser., East. Energy Land Use Team, FWS/OBS 80/40.18. 108 pp.

- Hanes, R. E., L. W. Zelasny, and R. E. Blaser. 1970. Effects of deicing salts on water quality and biota. National Cooperative Highway Research Board, National Academy of Sciences, Washington. 70 pp.
- Hansen, L. P., B. Jonsson, and K. B. Dolving. 1984. Migration of wild and hatchery reared smolts of Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar* L., through lakes. J. Fish Biol. 25:617-623.
- Hare, G. M., and M. D. B. Burt. 1975. Abundance and population dynamics of parasites infecting Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) in Trout Brook, New Brunswick, Canada. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 32:2069-2074.
- Harris, G. S. 1973. Rearing smolts in mountain lakes to supplement salmon stocks. Int. Atl. Salmon Found., Spec. Publ. Ser. 4(1):237-252.
- Harvey, H. H., and A. C. Cooper. 1962. Origin and treatment of supersaturated river water. Int. Pac. Salmon Fish. Comm., Prog. Rep. 9. 19 pp.
- Hatfield, C. T., and J. M. Anderson. 1972. Effects of two insecticides on the vulnerability of Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) to brook trout (Salvelinus Fontinalis) predation. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 29:27-29.
- Heggberget, T. G., and B. O. Johnsen. 1982. Infestations by *Gyrodactylus* sp. of Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar* L., in Norwegian rivers. J. Fish Biol. 21:15-26.
- Hoar, W. S. 1939. The weight-length relationship of the Atlantic salmon. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 4:441-460.
- Hoar, W. S. 1976. Smolt transformation: evolution, behaviour and physiology. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 33:1233-1252.
- Hoffman, G. L. 1967. Parasites of North American freshwater fishes. Univ. Calif. Press, Berkeley. 486 pp.
- Huntsman, A. G. 1931. The Maritime salmon of Canada. Biol. Board Can. Bull. 21. 99 pp.
- Huntsman, A. G. 1941. Cyclical abundance and birds versus salmon. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 5:227-235.
- Huntsman, A. G. 1942. Death of salmon and trout with high temperature. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 5:485-501.
- Huntsman, A. G. 1945. Migration of salmon parr. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 6:399-402.

- Huntsman, A. G. 1952. Wandering versus homing in salmon. Salmon and Trout Mag. No. 136:185-191.
- Hutchins, J. A. 1986. Lakeward migration by juvenile Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 43:732-741.
- Hvidsten, N. A. 1985. Mortality of pre-smolt Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) and brown trout (Salmo trutta) caused by fluctuating water levels in the regulated River Nidelva, central Norway. J. Fish Biol. 27:711-718.
- Ide, F. P. 1967. Effects of forest spraying with DDT on aquatic insects of salmon streams in New Brunswick. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 24:769-805.
- Jensen, A. J., and B. O. Johnsen. 1986. Different adaption strategies of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) populations to extreme climates with special reference to some cold Norwegian rivers. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 43:980-984.
- Jessop, B. M. 1975. Investigation of the salmon (Salmo salar) smolt migration of the Big Salmon River, New Brunswick, 1966-72. Fish Mar. Serv., Res. Develop. Branch, Tech. Rep. Ser. MAR/T-75-1. 57 pp.
- Johnston, C. E., and J. G. Eales. 1967. Purines in the integument of the Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) during parr-smolt tranformation. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 24:955-964.
- Johnston, C. E., and J. G. Eales. 1970. Influence of body size on silvering of Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) at parr-smolt transformation. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 27:983-987.
- Jones, J. W. 1959. The salmon. Harper and Brothers, New York. 192 pp.
- Jordan, R. M., and K. F. Beland. 1981. Atlantic salmon spawning survey and evaluation of spawning success. Final Perform. Rep. AFS-20-R. Maine Atlantic Sea-Run Salmon Comm., Bangor.
- Kalleberg, H. 1958. Observations in a stream tank of territoriality and competition in juvenile salmon and trout (Salmo salar L. and S. trutta L.) Inst. Freshwater Res. Drottningholm Rep. 39:55-58.
- Kazakov, R. V. 1981. The effect of the size of Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar, eggs on embryos and alevins. J. Fish Biol. 19:353-360.
- Kazakov, R. V., and L. M. Khalyapina. 1981. Oxygen consumption of adult Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar*, males and females in fish culture. Aquaculture 25:289-292.

- Keenleyside, M. H. A. 1967. Effects of forest spraying with DDT in New Brunswick on food of young Atlantic salmon. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 24:807-822.
- Ken, R. B. 1961. Scale to length ratio, age and growth of Atlantic salmon in Miramichi fisheries. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 18:117-124.
- Kennedy, G. J. A., and C. D. Strange. 1982. The distribution of salmonids in upland streams in relation to depth and gradient. J. Fish Biol. 20:579-591.
- Kennedy, G. J. A., and C. D. Strange. 1986. The effects of intra- and inter-specific competition on the survival and growth of stocked juvenile Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar L., and resident trout, Salmo trutta L., in an upland stream. J. Fish Biol. 28:479-489.
- Kerswill, C. J., and H. E. Edwards. 1967. Fish losses after forest sprayings with insecticides in New Brunswick, 1952-62, as shown by caged specimens and other observations. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 24:709-729.
- Kislalioglu, M., and R. N. Gibson. 1976. Some factors governing prey selection by the 15-spined stickleback, Spinachia spinachia (L.). J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 25:159-169.
- Knight, A. E., and J. C. Greenwood. 1981. Habitat criteria for Atlantic salmon and American shad. Special Report Compiled for the Policy and Technical Committees for Anadromous Fishery Management of the Merrimack River. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH. 16 pp.
- Knight, A. E., and J. C. Greenwood. 1982. Special report. Habitat criteria for Atlantic salmon and American shad. Appendix F. Pages DF1-DF16 in Anadromous fish: water and land resources of the Merrimack River Basin. U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH.
- Knight, A. E., G. Marancik, and C. E. Bell. 1979.
 Progress report: Atlantic salmon smolt migration—
 Merrimack River, 1978. U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Laconia, NH. 36 pp.
- Koch, H. J. A. 1968. Migration. Pages 305-349 in Perspectives in endocrinology. Academic Press, London and New York.
- Komourdjian, M. D., R. L. Saunders, and J. C. Fenwixh. 1976. Evidence for the role of growth hormone as part of a "light pituitary axis" in growth and smoltification of Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar). Can. J. Zool. 54:544-551.

- Lacroix, G. L. 1985. Survival of eggs and alevins of Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) in relation to the chemistry of interstitial water in redds in some acidic streams of Atlantic Canada. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 42:292-299.
- Lacroix, G. L., D. S. Gordon, and D. S. Johnston. 1985. Effects of low environmental pH on the survival, growth, and ionic composition of postemergent Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 42:768-775.
- Larsson, H. -O. 1977. The influence of predation after release on the result of salmon smolt planting. ICES, Anad. and Catatrad. Fish. Comm. C. M. 1977/M:42. 10 pp.
- Larsson, H. -O., and P. -O. Larsson. 1975. Predation on hatchery-reared smolt after release in the River Lule, 1974. Swedish Salmon Res. Inst. Rep. 9/1975.
- Larsson, P. -O. 1985. Predation on migratory smolt as a regulating factor in Baltic salmon, Salmo salar L., populations. J. Fish Biol. 26:391-397.
- Leim, A. H., and W. B. Scott. 1966. Fishes of the Atlantic coast of Canada. Fish. Res. Board Can. Bull. 53. 485 pp.
- Lillehammer, A. 1973. An investigation of the food of one- to four-month-old salmon fry (*Salmo salar* L.) in the River Suldoslagen, West Norway. Norw. J. Zool. 21:17-24.
- Lindroth, A. 1955. Mergansers as salmon and trout predators in the river Indalsaven. Inst. Freshwater Res., Drottningholm Rep. 36:126-132.
- Lindroth, A. 1957. Abiotic gas supersaturation of river water. Arch. Fr. Hydrobiol. Board 53:589-597.
- Lund, R. A., and T. G. Heggberget. 1985. Growth analysis of presmolt Atlantic salmon Salmo salar at three sections of a small Norwegian stream. Holaret. Ecol. 8:299-305.
- Lundquist, H. 1980. Influence of photoperiod on growth in Baltic salmon parr, *Salmo salar*, with special reference to the effect of precocious sexual maturation. Can. J. Zool. 58:940-944.
- Lundquist, H., and G. Fridberg. 1982. Sexual maturation versus immaturity: different tactics with adaptive values in Baltic salmon (*Salmo salar L.*) male smolts. Can. J. Zool. 60:1822-1827.
- MacCrimmon, H. R. 1954. Stream studies on planted Atlantic salmon. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 11:362-403.

- MacCrimmon, H. R., and B. L. Gots. 1979. World distribution of Atlantic salmon. J. Fish Res. Board Can. 36:422-457.
- MacDonald, J. R., and R. A. Hyatt. 1973. Supersaturation of nitrogen in water during passage through hydroelectric turbines at Mactaquac Dam. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 30:1392-1394.
- Maetz, J. 1971. Fish gills: mechanics of salt transfer in fresh water and sea water. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. 262:209-249.
- Mason, J. L. 1975. Seaward movement of juvenile fishes, including lunar periodicity in the movement of coho salmon (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*) fry. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 32:2542-2547.
- McCarthy, D. M. 1974. Occurrence of Hematozoa in Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) smolts and adults in an English river. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 31:1790-1792.
- McCormick, S. D., R. J. Naiman, and E. T. Montgomery. 1985. Physiological smolt characteristics of anadromous and non-anadromous brook trout (Salvelinus fontinalis) and Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 42:529-538.
- McInerney, J. E. 1964. Salinity preference: an orientation mechanism in salmon migration. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 21:995-1018.
- Meister, A. L. 1962. Atlantic salmon production in Cove Brook, Maine. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 91:208-212.
- Melnikova, M. N. 1970. Some features of young Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar* L.) in several rivers in the White Sea Basin. J. Ichthyol. 10(3):311-319.
- Menzies, W. J. M., and F. T. K. Pentelow. 1965. Fisheries and the development of hydroelectric power in Scotland. ICES, Salmon and Trout Comm., C. M. 1965. 2. 8 pp.
- Mills, D. 1972. Preliminary assessment of the characteristics of spawning tributaries of the River Tweed with a view of management. Int. Atl. Salmon Found., Spec. Publ. Ser. 4(1):145-155.
- Mills, D. H. 1964. The ecology of young stages of the Atlantic salmon in the River Bran, Rosshire. Dep. Agric. Fish. Scotland, Freshwater Salmon, Fish. Res. 32. 58 pp.
- Munro, W. R. 1965. Observation on the migration of salmonids in the River Tremnel (Perthshire,

Scotland). ICES. Salmon and Trout Comm., E. M. 1965. 30. 9 pp.

- Myers, R. A. 1984. Demographic consequences of precocious maturation of Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 41:1349-1353.
- Osterdahl, L. 1969. The smolt run of a small Swedish river. Pages 205-215 *in* T. Northcote, ed. Symposium on salmon and trout in streams. H. R. MacMillan Lectures in Fisheries. University of British Columbia, Vancouver, Canada.
- Ottaway, E. M., and A. Clarke. 1981. A preliminary investigation into the vulnerability of young trout (Salmo trutta L.) and Atlantic salmon (S. salar L.) to downstream displacement by high water velocities. J. Fish Biol. 19:135-145.
- Parry, G. 1960. The development of salinity tolerance in the salmon, *Salmo salar* (L.) and some other related species. J. Exp. Biol. 37:425-434.
- Parry, G. 1966. Organ systems in adaptation: the osmotic regulating system [vertebrate, invertebrates]. Pages 245-257 in Handbook of Physiology. Williams and Wilkins Co., Baltimore, Md.
- Peterson, R. H. 1978. Physical characteristics of Atlantic salmon spawning gravel in some New Brunswick, Canada, streams. Can. Fish. Mar. Serv. Tech. Rep. 785:1-28.
- Peterson, R. H., and J. L. Metcalfe. 1979. Responses of Atlantic salmon alevins to temperature gradients. Can. J. Zool. 57:1424-1430.
- Peterson, R. H., H. L. E. Spinney, and A. Sreedharan.
 1977. Development of Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) eggs and alevins under varied temperature regimes.
 J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 34:31-43.
- Peterson, R. H., P. G. Daye, and J. L. Metcalfe. 1980. Inhibition of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) hatching at low pH. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 37:770-774.
- Pinder, L. J., and J. G. Eales. 1969. Seasonal buoyancy changes in Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) parr and smolt. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 26:2093-2100.
- Pippy, J. H. C., and G. M. Hare. 1969. Relationship of river pollution to bacterial infection in salmon (Salmo salar) and suckers (Catostomus commersoni). Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 98:685-690.
- Power, G. 1959. Field measurements of the basal oxygen consumption of Atlantic salmon parr and smolts. Arctic 12:195-202.

- Power, G. 1969. The salmon of Angava Bay. Art. Inst. N. Am. Tech. Rep. 22. 72 pp.
- Power, G. 1981. Stock characteristics and catches of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) in Quebec, and Newfoundland and Labrador in relation to environmental variables. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 38:1601-1611.
- Raleigh, R. F., and W. J. Ebel. 1967. Effect of Brownlee Reservoir on migration of salmonids. Pages 415-443 in Reservoir fishery resources symposium. University of Georgia Press, Athens.
- Randall, R. G. 1982. Emergence, population densities, and growth of salmon and trout in two New Brunswick streams. Can. J. Zool. 60:2239-2244.
- Randall, R. G., and U. Paim. 1982. Growth, biomass, and production of juvenile Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar L.) in two Miramichi River, New Brunswick, tributary streams. Can. J. Zool. 60:1647-1659.
- Ray, S. 1978. Bioaccumulation of lead in Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar). Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 19:631-636.
- Raymond, H. L., C. W. Sims, R. C. Johnsen, and W. W. Berthley. 1975. Effects of power peaking operations on juvenile salmon and steelhead trout migrations. 1974. Natl. Mar. Fish. Serv., N.W. Fish. Center, Seattle, Washington. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. Contract DAC W5/74-F0621. 75 pp.
- Refstie, T., S. A. Torstein, and T. Gjedrem. 1977. Selection experiments with salmon. II. Proportion of Atlantic salmon smoltifying at one year of age. Aquaculture 10:231-242.
- Richardson, N. E., and J. D. McCleave. 1974. Locomotor activity rhythms of juvenile Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) in various light conditions. Biol. Bull. 147:422-432.
- Riddell, B. E., and W. C. Leggett. 1981. Evidence of an adaptive basis for geographic variation in body morphology and time of downstream migration of juvenile Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 38:308-320.
- Rimmer, D. M., U. Paim, and R. L. Saunders. 1983. Autumnal habitat shift of juvenile Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) in a small river. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 40:671-680.
- Rimmer, D. M., U. Paim, and R. L. Saunders. 1984. Changes in the selection of microhabitat by juvenile Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) at the summerautumn transition in a small river. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 41:469-475.

- Rimmer, D. M., and G. Power. 1978. Feeding responses of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) alevins in flowing and still water. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 35:329-332.
- Rogers, A. 1968. Salmon fry survival in a small West of Ireland stream. Salmon and Trout Mag. 183:107-112.
- Rucker, R. R. 1972. Gas-bubble disease of salmonids.A critical review. U.S. Fish Wildl. Serv., Tech. Pap. 58. 11 pp.
- Rudd, R. L. 1964. Pesticides and the living landscape. University of Wisconsin Press, Madison. 320 pp.
- Ruggles, C. P. 1980. A review of the downstream migration of Atlantic salmon. Can. Tech. Rep. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 9852. 39 pp.
- Ryan, P. M. 1986. Lake use by wild anadromous Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar, as an index of subsequent adult abundance. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 43:2-11.
- Sandeman, I. M., and J. H. C. Pippy. 1967. Parasites of freshwater fishes (Salmonidae and Coregonidae) of insular Newfoundland. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 24:1911-1943.
- Saunders, J. W. 1960. The effect of impoundment on the population and movement of Atlantic salmon in Ellerslie Brook, Prince Edward Island. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 17:453-473.
- Saunders, J. W. 1969. Mass mortalities and behavior of brook trout and juvenile Atlantic salmon in a stream polluted by agricultural pesticides. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 26:695-699.
- Saunders, R. L., and J. H. Gee. 1964. Movement of young Atlantic salmon in a small stream. J. Fish Res. Board Can. 21:27-36.
- Saunders, R. L., and E. B. Henderson. 1970. Influence of photoperiod on smolt development and growth of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*). J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 27:1295-1311.
- Saunders, R. L., and E. B. Henderson. 1978. Changes in gill ATPase activity and smolt status of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*). J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 35:1542-1546.
- Saunders, R. L., and C. B. Schom. 1985. Importance of the variation of life history parameters of Atlantic

salmon (Salmo salar). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 42:615-618.

- Saunders, R. L., and M. W. Smith. 1965. Changes in a stream population of trout associated with increased silt. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 22:395-404.
- Scarnecchia, D. L. 1983. Age at sexual maturity in Icelandic stocks of Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 40:1456-1468.
- Schaffer, W. M., and P. F. Elson. 1975. The adaptive significance of variations in life history among local populations of Atlantic salmon in North America. Ecology 56:577-590.
- Scott, W. B., and E. J. Crossman. 1973. Freshwater fishes of Canada. Fish. Res. Board Can., Bull. 184. 966 pp.
- Semple, J. R. 1971. Fisheries investigations in the St. John River system emphasizing juvenile Atlantic salmon. Dep. Fish For. Can., Res. Dev. Br. 75 pp. (unpublished manuscript)
- Semple, J. R. 1979. Downstream migration facilities and turbine mortality evaluation, Atlantic salmon smolts at Malay Falls, Nova Scotia. Dep. Fish. Oceans, Fish. Mar. Serv., MS Rep. 1541. 15 pp.
- Shearer, W. M. 1961. Survival rate of young salmonids in streams stocked with "green" ova. ICES, C. M. 98. 3 pp.
- Siginevich, G. P. 1967. Nature of the relationship between increase in size of Baltic salmon fry and the outer temperature. Gidrob. Zh. 3:38-43. (J. Fish. Res. Board Can. Transl. Ser. 952.)
- Solomon, D. J. 1978. Some observations on salmon smolt migration in a chalkstream. J. Fish Biol. 12:571-574.
- Sosiak, A. J., R. G. Randall, and J. A. McKenzie. 1979. Feeding by hatchery-reared and wild Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) part in streams. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 36:1408-1412.
- Sprague, J. B. 1964. Lethal concentrations of Cu⁺⁺ and Zn⁺⁺ for young Atlantic salmon. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 21:17-26.
- Sprague, J. B., and D. E. Drury. 1969. Avoidance reactions of salmonid fish to representative pollutants. Pages 169-179 *in* Advances in water pollution research. Proc. 4th Int. Conf., Prague.
- Sprague, J. B., P. F. Elson, and R. L. Saunders. 1965. Sublethal copper-zinc pollution in a salmon river-a

field and laboratory study. Int. J. Air Water Pollut. 9:531-534.

- Stasko, A. B., A. M. Sutterlin, S. A. Rommel, Jr., and P. F. Elson. 1973. Migration orientation of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar L.*). Int. Atl. Salm. Foundation, Spec. Publ. Ser. 4(1):119-137.
- Sutterlin, A. M., and N. Sutterlin. 1971. Taste responses in Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) parr. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 27:1927-1942.
- Sweeney, R. K., and R. J. Rutherford. 1981. Evaluation of a freefall apparatus for downstream passage of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*). Can. MS. Rep. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 1632. 7 pp.
- Symons, P. E. K. 1968. Increase in aggression and in strength of the social hierarchy among juvenile Atlantic salmon deprived of food. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 25:2387-2401.
- Symons, P. E. K. 1971. Behavioural adjustment of population density to available food by juvenile Atlantic salmon. J. Anim. Ecol. 40:569-587.
- Symons, P. E. K. 1976. Behavior and growth of juvenile Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) and three competitors at two stream velocities. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 33:2766-2773.
- Symons, P. E. K. 1979. Estimated escapement of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) for maximum smolt production in rivers of different productivity. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 36:132-140.
- Symons, P. E. K., and M. Heland. 1978. Stream habitats and behavioral interactions of underyearling and yearling Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar). J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 35:175-183.
- Thorpe, J. E., and R. I. G. Morgan. 1978. Periodicity in Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar* L.) smolt migration. J. Fish Biol. 12:541-548.
- Wånkowski, S. W. J., and J. E. Thorpe. 1979. Spatial distribution and feeding in Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar L., juveniles. J. Fish Biol. 14:239-247.
- Watt, W. D., L. D. Scott, and W. J. White. 1983. Evidence of acidification of some Nova Scotia rivers and its impact on Atlantic salmon. Can. J. Fish Aquat. Sci. 40:462-473.
- Wells, D. E., and A. A. Cowan. 1982. Vertebral dysplasia in salmonids caused by the herbicide Trifluralin. Environ. Pollut. A29:249-260.
- Wendt, L. A. G., and R. L. Saunders. 1973. Changes in carbohydrate metabolism in young Atlantic salmon

in response to various forms of stress. Int. Atl. Salmon Found., Spec. Publ. Ser. 4(1):55-82.

- White, H. C. 1939. The food of kingfishers and mergansers on the Margaree River, Nova Scotia. J. Biol. Board Can. 2:299-309.
- White, H. C., and A. G. Huntsman. 1938. Is local behavior in salmon heritable? J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 4:1-18.
- Wildish, D. S., W. G. Carson, T. Cunningham, and N. S. Lister. 1971. Toxicological effects of some organophosphate insecticides to Atlantic salmon. Fish. Res. Board. Can., MS Rep. Ser. 1157. 22 pp. + appendices.
- Williams, D. D. 1981. The first diets of postemergent brook trout (Salvelinus fontinalis) and Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar) alevins in a Quebec river. Can. J. Fish Aquat. Sci. 38:765-771.

- Youngson, A. F., R. J. G. Buck, T. H. Simpson, and D. W. Hay. 1983. The autumn and spring emigration of Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar L.*, from the Girnock Burn, Aberdeenshire, Scotland: environmental release of migration. J. Fish Biol. 23:625-639.
- Yule, W. N., and J. R. Duffy. 1971. The persistence and fate of fenitrothion insecticide in a forest environment. Chemical Control Res. Inst., Ottawa, Ontario. Infor. Rep. CC-X-10, July, 1971. 16 pp.
- Zitko, V., W. G. Carson, and W. V. Carson. 1969. Wood preserving plant effluent: chemical composition, toxicity to salmon and trout. Fish. Res. Board Can., MS Rep. Ser. 1042. 26 pp.
- Zitko, V., W. V. Carson, and B. J. Finlayson. 1970. The inhibition of fish brain acetylcholinesterase activity by fenitrothion, Bayer 77488, and Dylox, and by the 1969 aerial spraying of fenitrothion in New Brunswick. Fish. Res. Board Can., MS Rep. Ser. 1108. 11 pp.

50272 - 101			
REPORT DOCUMENTATION	1. REPORT NO.	2.	3. Recipient's Accession No.
PAGE	Biological Rpt. 87(4)		
4. Title and Subtitle		1 .	5. Report Date
Age, growin, and m	nortality of juvenile Atlantic	salmon in	September 1987
streams: a review	v .		6.
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
7. Author(s)		1	8. Performing Organization Rept. No.
bley, Fatrick W.			
9. Performing Organization Name	and Address		10. Project/Task/Work Unit No.
Cooperative Fish a	and wildlife Research Unit		
313 Murray Hall			11. Contract(C) or Grant(G) No.
University of Main	16		(C)
Urono, ME 04469			(G)
			(5)
12. Sponsoring Organization Name	and Address		13. Type of Report & Period Covered
Office of Informat	ion Transfer		
Fish and Wildlife	Service		
1025 Pennock Place	e, Suite 212		14.
Fort Collins, CO	80524		
15. Supplementary Notes			
16. Abstract (Limit: 200 words)			
A summary and synt	thesis of published and unpubl	ished information	on the age, growth.
and sources of mor	tality in juvenile Atlanic sa	lmon in streams.	The author also
provides a synopsi	is of current data on the life	history of Atlan	tic salmon during the
juvenile portion of	of their life cycle	mideory of merun	the burnon during the
Juvenine porcion o	fi then the cycle.		
17. Document Analysis a. Descrip	ptors		
(No Thesaurus avai	llable)		
b. Identifiers/Open-Ended Tern	ns		
Salmo salar	mortality		
Atlantic salmon	streams		
Juvenile	life history		
	5		
c. COSATI Field/Group			
18. Availability Statement		19. Security Class (This	Report) 21. No. of Pages
		Inclosed field	25
		20. Security Cines (This	Page) 22. Price
		Unclassified	
See ANSI-Z39.18)	See Instructions on P	everse	OPTIONAL FORM 272 (4-77
			(Company) ATTIC 351

☆ U.S. Government Printing Office: 1987-772-205/60022

(Formerly NTIS-35) Department of Commerce